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Looking westward I saw my husband 
driving slowly over the plains; turning 
my face one more time to the east, my 
dear sister's footsteps were fast 
widening the distance between us. For 
the time I knew not which way to go~,~ 
nor whom to follow •..• 

Quoted in The Female World, emphasis 
added. _ 

A sojourner on the Overland Trail, La-
vinia Porter recorded those words in her 
diary in 1860. Going west with one I s 
husband entailed first the loss of one's 
home, female kin, and community; next, 
the jettisoning along the trail of the 
material remnants of that world--
ornaments, china, daguerreotypes; and 
finally, when the wagon trains were 
split into smaller parties, the loss of 
the 111 ast vestiges of the female world 
--the support women gave one another. 11 

11 A masculine imperium11 --a world of hard 
physical labor, isolation from female 
companionship, and alienation from one's 
source of identity--was the destination. 

That the 11winning of the West 11 has been 
and perhaps still is the great metaphor 
for the American spirit dismays but does 
not surprise me. The disjunction be-
tween the metaphor and the reality of 
women's experience amply and aptly 
points to the linguistic, historical, 
and sociological invisibility of the fe-
male world, and to the patently inade-
quate, inaccurate, narrow, and parochial 
knowledge we have claimed to have about 
social life. Jessie Bernard's goal in 
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The Female World is to make that world 
of women visible, to reclaim it and see 
it not through male eyes or 11male creat-
ed knowledge 11 but through the perspec-
tive of the women who inhabit it. 
11Winning the West11 required women to 
leave their friends, kin, possessions, 
and cor1111Unity. It required a radical 
and painful break with their symbolic 
and material worlds. I grow increasing-
ly convinced that 11winning 11 knowledge 
about the female world will require a 
similar radical evaluation of the con-
cepts and theories of sociology. It 
will require repeated resolutions to the 
dilemma set forth by the frontierswoman, 
Lavinia Porter: which way to go, whom to 
follow? And herein, I believe, rest 
both the strengths and weaknesses of 
Bernard's volume. When she resolutely 
remains in the female world and grapples 
with the experiences of women in that 
world, the writing is thought provoking, 
insightful, and idea generating. When 
she is restrained, however, by the tra-
ditional male-created sociological 
knowledge system, I find myself often 
asking: Can we see the female world 
through the female perspective if we 
persist in using those categories of 
analysis? Does the traditional organi-
zation and conceptualization of sociolo-
gy sensitize us to the female world or 
obscure it? Are we bound to follow the 
existing trail and to make the best of 
our destination? 

Correctly, I believe, Bernard insists 
that a female world does exist, that 
11most human beings live in single-sex 
worlds, 11 and that the worlds of men and 
women are 11 subjectively and objectively 11 

different. In some cases, these worlds 



-are quite segregated; estimates are that 
between 20 and 60 percent of women at 
any point in history have lived indepen-
dently or separately from"1ten. In 11A 
Collage," Bernard introduces us to such 
exclusively female worlds as medieval 
bands of vagabond women, Athenian and 
African entrepreneurs, the "Lowell 
Girls II of nineteenth-century New En-
gl and, convents and beguinages (medieval 
urban communes}, and contemporary lesbi-
an co11111unities. She excites our socio-
logical imagination with researchable 
questions, such as: Do these seemingly 
disparate forms have commonalities? How 
was autonomy achieved? How were bound-
aries maintained? How was female bond-
ing accomplished? 

With these questions still reverberat-
ing, we enter part 2, 11Stations and 
Spheres, 11 an analysis of the emergence 
during the nineteenth century of the 
ideology that 11women 1 s sphere 11 of "the 
heart and home, 11 although 11 equal to 11 

men's sphere, was nevertheless subordi-
nate to men's interest. Since the re-
sultant separatism increased women's po-
sitive valuation of each other, Bernard 
concludes with the important question: 
What have been the losses and gains for 
women of the demise of that ideology? 

Nearly half of the book is concerned 
with 11The Social Structure of the Female 
World II and 11 The Group Structure of the 
Female World. 11 In the ten chapters that 
constitute this structural analysis, 
Bernard discusses the demographic, soci-
oeconomic, social class, kinship, group, 
and associational characteristics of 
contemporary American women. For those 
unfamiliar with these data, these chap-
ters provide an excellent resource. All 
in all, however, I am not convinced that 
the application of the traditional 
( 11Male-created 11 ) concepts deepen our 
understanding of the female world. They 
strike me rather as scaffolding--tempo-
rary and raw--necessary, perhaps, to the 
task of the actual building of under-
standing but removable once the load-
bearing structure has arisen. 

Bernard's analysis of social classes in 
the female world, I believe, is a good 
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example of the issue I am ra1s1ng. From 
the perspective of 11 normal 11 sociology, 
her methodology, analysis, and conclu-
sion are highly 11 vulnerable to chal-
lenge, 11 as Bernard, herself, recog-
nizes. l Rather than detailing that 
critique, however, I would rather ask 
the following questions: Is the concept 
social class a relevant one from the 
eers~ect1ve of the female world? Does 
1t i luminate or obscure the world women 
live in, and the criteria they use for 
categorizing and evaluating one another? 
Moreover, are there universally held 
evaluative criteria within the women's 
world, or are different criteria evoked 
for the evaluation of different women at 
different times? If a stratification 
system does exist within the female 
world, what are its consequences for 
women's relationships to women, men, and 
children? And, if such a system exists, 
how is it perpetuated and whom does it 
profit? By pursuing this line of inqui-
ry, we may very well increase our under-
standing of how sex-based inequalities 
are inextricably intertwined at the in-
dividual, group, social, and institu-
tional levels; and we may very well move 
toward dismantling the scaffolding of 
dualism--private vs. public, home vs. 
work, work vs. leisure, micro vs. 
macro--that prevents us from seeing the 
actual structure of the female world. 
We might very well come to terms with 
the reality that women have more kinds 
of and more intense relationships with 
other women than they do with men, and 
that these relationships constitute a 
major component of the structure, not to 
mention meaning, of their world. 

11 The Culture of the Female World 11 Ber-
nard explores in chapters on language, 
household technologies, the fine and 
folk arts, and the ethos of the female 
world. Within these chapters, she 
raises such issues as: What does it 
mean, for women, not only to be without 
the 11 power to name" but to have to use a 
misogynist language? How does the ide-
ology of housework as a creative expres-
sion of love affect the houseworker? 
What role has the creative community 
played in the production and suppression 
of women's literature, poetry, and fine 



_arts? What themes recur in women• s 1 it-
erature? How has the downplaying of 
eroticism and the cult of beauty af-
fected women's relationships to one an-
other and to men? What have been the 
psychological, sociological, and politi-
cal consequences of the ethos of agape 
(love and duty} for women? 

The concluding section, "The Economy, 
The Polity, and the Female World," de-
scribes how the male world intersects 
with the female one, the consequences of 
the male ethos for women, and options 
available, including the potential de-
struction of the world through the tri-
umph of the "darker side of the male 
world--its history of gratuitous slaugh-
ter, terrorism, torture." Bernard con-
cludes that men might well be learning 
that their own "best interest 11 --surviv-
al--11lies in sharing the values of the 
fema 1 e world. 11 

At this point in history, then, it might 
be argued that an exploration of the fe-
male world is as vital to men's inter-
ests as the exploration of the West was 
over a century ago. That exploration 
may indeed require, however, that some 
old concepts--the ox-bows, flintlocks, 
Colt .45s, and tin candle snuffers--of 
sociology be jettisoned along the new 
trail. 

Exploration of the female world is a de-
manding, difficult, and, most of all, 
important task. We owe Jessie Bernard a 
hearty "thank-you" for beginning to map 
that world, to chart its topography, to 
point to its boundaries, faultlines, 
crevasses, and peaks. I share her hope 
that future generations of pioneers will 
"recognize the validity of their own ex-
periences and the importance of their 
own part in the total societal struc-
ture, 11 and wi 11 know "which way to go, 
whom to foll ow. 11 

lBased on standard demographic vari-
ables (education, income, occupation}, 
as well as "subjective behavioral crite-
ria" (e.g., social climbing, influence 
and modeling} and income of husbands, 
Bernard's stratification of the world of 
women is as follows: society; media-ere-
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ated celebrities; intellectuals; house-
wives; white-, pink- and blue-collar 
workers; welfare recipients; outcasts 
(p.233). Using census data to approxi-
mate the size of each class, she con-
cludes that "the female world seems pri-
marily to be a middle-class, if not 
wholly egalitarian, world" (p. 254). 

Laurel Richardson 

Reprinted from Contemporar~ Sociology, 
Vol. 11, No. 5, September 982. 
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Dahlberg, Frances, Ed. 
Woman the Gatherer. 
New Haven: Yale University 
Press, 1981. 

For more than 100 years "Man the Hunter" 
was the keystone both to scientific and 
popular reconstructions of the human 
past and to the understanding of modern 
human adaptation. From Charles Darwin 
to E.O. Wilson, writers have used fossil 
and archeological evidence to point to 
hunting as the major subsistence activi-
1ty and focus of human social structure 
and behavior. Men killed and butchered 
large animals that provided nourishment 
for themselves and their families. They 
manufactured tools and weapons, formed 
cooperative hunting parties, and walked 
long distances from camp. Their superi-
or physical and mental skills enabled 
them to plan, pursue, and bring down the 
kill which was carried back to the wait-
ing women and children. Because of 
their physical prowess and their role in 
providing sustenance for women and 
children, men were thought to control 
reproductive behavior as well. They 
claimed the women who waited in passive 
admiration and gratitude for the return 
of men and meat. Thus male hunters 
evolved into upright, bipedal humans 
with small canine teeth and sparse body 
hair. Human social structure and cul-
ture, elaborations of the hunting life-
style, came to be dominated by men. 

Occasionally one scientist or another 
noted a gap between the evidence and the 
reconstruction. Darwin himself wondered 
if women did not play a larger role in 



choosing their mates than was generally 
believed. But on the whole, the andro-
centric version prevailed, supported by 
evidence from contemporary foraging so-
cieties and from nonhuman primates whose 
social structure and behavior were 
thought to be based on male aggression 
and dominance and whose adaptive success 
depended on male reproductive strate-
gies. It should come as no surprise 
that archeologists, primatologists, and 
ethnologists who contributed their re-
search to this general view were over-
whelmingly male and of European and 
American background. 

Not until 1968, when Richard Lee and Ir-
vin DeVore published a volume ironically 
entitled Man the Hunter (Chicago: Al-
dine) did attention begin to shift to 
the role of women in human evolution and 
adaptation. Lee's own contribution to 
the volume focused on !Kung women's role 
as major providers by gathering wild 
foods. Food sharing was a mutual and 
reciprocal affair between men and women, 
and women provided the bulk of their 
families' nourishment. 

A number of recent publications have 
built upon the first tentative revisions 
of the androcentric model and have gone 
far to present a more balanced view that 
includes the role and function of women 
in human evolution and adaptation. Wom-
an the Gatherer is a very fine examp~ 
of this new approach, whose impact goes 
far beyond the reconstruction of early 
human prehistory. Eight authors have 
contributed an introduction and six 
chapters to this book, and it is worth 
noting that four of the eight are men. 

The first two chapters by McGrew and 
Zihlman are admittedly speculative--they 
reinterpret human prehistory both on re-
visions of the original evidence and on 
new material from field studies of chim-
panzee ecology and behavior, comparative 
anatomy, archeology and paleoanthropolo-
gy, ethnography, and evolutionary theo-
ry. Zihlman's chapter, 11 Women as Shap-
ers of the Human Adaptation, 11 is the 
most significant contribution. She has 
drawn upon diverse sources, including 
her own research on pygmy chimps, to 

conclude that the degree of sexual di-
morphism within the human species is 
minimal, that a strict division of labor 
based on sex simply does not exist now 
and has not existed in the past, and 
that females ' choice of highly sociable 
and nurturing, rather than aggressive 
mates accounted for the distinctively 
human adaptive pattern. Hunting, ac-
cording to Zihlman, was a relatively 
late development in human subsistence 
efforts. Early humans were chiefly 
gatherers and collectors of plant foods 
and some minor sources of protein. Wom-
en's productive and reproductive roles 
are clearly illustrated by the chapter's 
only photograph depicting a !Kung woman 
in her seventh month of pregnancy. She 
carries her three-year old child on her 
shoulder and a heavy bag and digging 
stick on her back as she returns home 
from a day of collecting food for her 
family. 

McGrew's field work with the common 
chimpanzee is the basis of his new ver-
sion of human evolution, with female 
tool manufacture and use and female mate 
choice, as well as food sharing by 
adults the major behavior patterns 
transmitted from early primate ances-
tors. He disagrees with Zihlman in sup-
porting a primate economic pattern based 
on distinct sexual division of labor, 
however. But male aggression and domin-
ance play little part in reproductive 
behavior and intellectual endeavors in 
his scheme. 

The last four chapters draw on ethno-
graphic evidence to support the alterna-
tive human evolutionary model. Accord-
ing to the Griffins, mountain-dwelling 
Agta (Philippines) women participate 
fully in the subsistence economy; they 
fish, collect plant foods, establish 
trading relations with lowland farmers, 
and regularly hunt with bow, arrow, and 
dog. The authors carefully document 
women's equality with men in several Ag-
ta groups. 11 Universal 11 sexual division 
of labor and male dominance in subsist-
ence activities and politics are not in 
evidence among the Agta. 

In a critical analysis of classic ethno-



graphic materials on Australian Aborigi-
·nes, Berndt reevaluates women's overlap-
ping productive and reproductive func-
tions and revises assumptions that women 
had little control in the choice of 
their husband(s) and in religious and 
political affairs. Contrary to many 
ethnographic accounts women and children 
were present at religious rites and saw 
the sacred objects. Today women are in-
cluded in modern political organizations 
concerned with Aboriginal affairs. 
Berndt attributes misinterpretations by 
early ethnographers to their European 
origins. 

Turnbull 's poignant chapter on the Mbuti 
of Zaire exemplifies the difficulties 
experienced by a European male anthro-
pologist in a society that openly re-
veres womanhood. He participated in 
girls' puberty ceremonies, learned the 
value of motherhood, found that child-
bearing did not interrupt a woman's par-
ticipation in the hunt, and witnessed 
the power of women in important reli-
gious festivals. Although Turnbull 
found sexual and age differentiation to 
be organizing principles of Mbuti socie-
ty, he also found that women were ac-
corded "great prestige and respect. 11 

Sharp I s chapter introduces the "null 
case, 11 that of the Chipewyan of northern 
Canada. Men are almost entirely respon-
sible for food procurement through hunt-
ing, and have complete control over meat 
in the bush where animals are killed, 
butchered and divided among hunters. 
These prerogatives, however, are not 
used to establish male power over fe-
males, for the meat is turned over to 
the complete control of women in camp 
for sharing and processing, a function 
that is at least as important to human 
survival as procurement. Although males 
appear to enjoy public superiority over 
women, it is in the private domain that 
women's pressures on men to hunt and 
thus to maintain the entire system be-
comes evident. This chapter's signifi-
cance cannot be overestimated--male dom-
inance is not necessarily contingent up-
on a sexual division of labor. 

This marvellous little book makes a num-
ber of important points. Evolutionary 
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and adaptive scenarios founded on male 
-aggression, male dominance, and a hunt-
ing economy are biased and incomplete. 
There is nothing inherent in economic, 
religious, and social activities that 
restricts women's participation in these 
functions. Women are food producers, in 
many cases contributing the major por-
tion of their social group's subsis-
tence. Sexual division of labor does 
not preclude sexual equality in social 
relationships. Females in both nonhuman 
and human social groups exercise a sig-
nificant degree of choice in sexual re-
lationships. Biological functions of 
conception, bearing, delivery, and nur-
turing children do not necessarily in-
terfere with women's productive roles or 
their status in society; in fact, repro-
ductive capacity may even be the basis 
of their equality, if not veneration. 
Their biology does not exclude women 
from any specific activity; rather, cul-
tural sanctions limit female behavior. 

These conclusions contradict androcen-
tric and male biased schemes of human 
evolution and human behavior, including 
the currently popular sociobiology, and 
balance conservative attitudes toward 
women's efforts to achieve socioeconomic 
equality. It was through extreme socia-
bility, interdependence and complementa-
rity of roles and functions, not aggres-
sion and competition, and through behav-
ioral flexibility and adaptability, not 
rigid, inherited behavior patterns, that 
primate ancestors evolved into humans. 
It is through these same attributes, ev-
ident even in our anatomy and physiolo-
gy, that humans continue to adapt to 
their social and physical environments. 
To accept less may threaten the very 
survival of our species. 
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Leacock, Eleanor Burke. 
Myths of Male Dominance: Col-
lected Articles on Women Cross-
Cul tura lly. 
New York: Monthly Review Press, 
1981. 

In this volume a well-known anthropolo-



.gist presents seventeen of her previous-
ly published articles dealing with the 
position of women in a comparative per-
spective. These contributions permit us 
to trace the development of her thinking 
over a period of almost thirty years. 
The "personal/political" and the scien-
tific provide the basis, she says "of my 
understanding that universal male domi-
nance is myth not fact." 

Early in her career Leacock discovered 
quite unexpectedly, and in contradiction 
to prevailing opinion at the time, that 
among the Montagnais-Naskapi, a hunting 
and gathering people of the Labrador 
Peninsula, post-marital residence until 
the recent past had been matrilocal. 
That is, a young couple resided, and 
travelled with, the woman's kin. A 
shift to the current practice of patri-
local residence occurred as a result of 
Western, colonial influence, exerted 
both through the fur trade and the ef-
forts of missionaries. Matrilocality 
often gives women greater autonomy than 
patrilocality. Much of the material in 
the present book offers information and 
argument in support of the view that 
male dominance is neither biologically 
based nor universal. Evidence comes 
from modern band-level, small-scale so-
cieties, such as the nomadic !Kung of 
the Kalahari Desert and the Mbuti and 
other pygmy groups of the Congo Basin, 
and from the ethnohistorical record, 
that is, the writings of the earliest 
Europeans to have come into contact with 
hunter-gatherer and horticultural peo-
ples in various parts of the world. 

Leacock emphasizes the evidence for the 
egalitarian character of these societies 
where women had substantial autonomy and 
often held significant positions in the 
public domain. Examples come from the 
17th century Jesuit Relations, reporting 
on North American Indians where there 
were powerful women shamans, and from 
19th century travellers in the interior 
of Africa, such as David Livingston, who 
met authority-wielding women chiefs. 
Women's subordination, Leacock argues, 
is a result of the organization of 
states, with their hierarchical, exploi-
tive social relations. In this, she is 
in substantial agreement with Engels, 

.whose Origin of the Family, Private Pro-
~erty and the State she presented in a 
97~edition (a brief section of the in-

troduction is included here). She also 
wrote a lengthy introduction (reprinted 
here) to a new edition of L.H. Morgan's 
Ancient Society, a work that greatly in-
fluenced Engels' thinking. Leacock's 
critical review of Evelyn Reed's Women's 
Evolution, largely based on Engels and 
Morgan but misreading much contemporary 
ethnography, is therefore of particular 
value. 

Several other reviews and debates are 
included also: M. Mead: Male and Female, 
C. Levi-Strauss: Structural Anthropolo-
~· Vol. 2, (and several other discus-
sions of Levi-Strauss, structuralism and 
related views of gender and family), 
Stephen Goldberg: The Inevitabilit\ of 
Patriarch~ (with rebuttal), as wel as a 
critical iscussion of sociobiology. 

In a concluding piece entitled "Women, 
Development, and Anthropological Facts 
and Fictions," Leacock offers a scathing 
attack on the view that in Third World 
countries women are always dominated by 
men and that development introduces 
equality. To the contrary, she argues, 
development "undermines the status and 
autonomy of the majority of women. 11 In 
many Third World countries male domi-
nance, she argues, was introduced as 
"corollaries of colonialism." Feminists 
who believe that male dominance is a 
biologically based universal will find 
this book challenging. A substantial 
bibliography is included. 
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Erika Bourguignon 

Etienne, Mona and Eleanor Lea-
cock. 
Women and Colonization: Anthro-
pological Perspectives. 
New York: Praeger, 1980. 

This volume consists of a substantial 
introduction by the editors and twelve 
original contributions, including one by 
Etienne and one by Leacock. Because, in 
the editor's words, "colonization and 
its sequels are the ever present context 



.. of survival for the peoples anthropolo-
gists study," it ,s the impact of colon-
ization on women's position in twelve 
different groups that _is the core sub-
ject of this book. The general thesis 
is that "egalitarian relations, or at 
least mutually respectful relations, 
were a living reality in much of the 
world in precolonial times." Western 
impact, in a variety of ways and by dif-
ferent means, has done much to modify 
this situation. Present day conditions 
result both from the type of subsistence 
economy and the relations of production 
at the time of contact/conquest, and 
from the events that have occurred since 
then. The authors therefore seek to re-
cover as much information as possible 
about the position of women at the con-
tact/conquest time, and to do so by 
means of ethnohistorical and ethnograph-
ic studies. 

The peoples discussed varied greatly in 
subsistence economies and societal com-
plexities at the time of their first 
contact with the West. For example, 
Leacock's Montagnais-Naskapi Indians of 
the Labrador Peninsula lived by hunting, 
gathering and fishing when the French 
Jesuits and fur traders first contacted 
them in the 17th century. The mission-
aries were shocked at the autonomy and 
independence of the women, and sought to 
impose a "Christian" (European) style of 
family life, centering on the husband/ 
father. The Aztecs of Mexico, described 
by June Nash, and the Incas of the An-
des, discussed by Irene Silverblatt, had 
complex, stratified societies at the 
time of the Spanish conquest in the 16th 
century. Those women who were members 
of pre-colonial or newly created elites 
often could, and did, profit from the 
colonial situation. The majority could 
not do so. 

In some cases the impact of European in-
fluences have been much more recent and 
sometimes also more indirect. Weiner, 
for example, tells of the Trobriand Is-
landers, in the South Pacific. Here 
neither the British administrators nor 
the missionaries were aware of the wom-
en's important economic and ritual 
role. Recently, however, young men re-
turning with Western schooling find worn-

.en's wealth a drain on their own enter-
prises. The changes, therefore, are 
likely to come from the actions of West-
ernized men, not from Westerners them-
selves. 

By means of its detailed historical and 
ethnographic information on women's po-
sition in traditional societies, this 
book represents a useful balance to 
widespread ethnocentric ideas that male 
dominance is a universal fact, and that 
"modernization" is a universal good. 
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Erika Bourguignon 

Becker, Susan D. 
The Origins of the E~ual Rights 
Amendment: American eminism Be-
tween the Wars. 
Westport, CT.: Greenwood 
Press, 1981 . 

The Oriains of the Equal Riahts Amend-
ment is a revised version or Beclcer~s 
Case Western Reserve University disser-
tation, originally entitled "An Intel-
lectual History of the National Woman's 
Party, 1920-1941. 11 The book is more 
than the original title implies, if per-
haps somewhat less than the new title 
would lead us to expect. But this is an 
important book on a previously unex-
plored topic. 

Historians have traditionally assumed 
that the women's movement died in 1920 
with the passing of the suffrage amend-
ment. Becker is one of a number of 
scholars who have begun to challenge 
this notion by examining the history of 
the movement in the post-1920 decades. 
Becker argues here that the movement 
survived in the interwar period, and she 
focuses on what she calls the "equali-
tarian feminists" in order to explore 
the nature of feminism, the origins of 
the Equal Rights Amendment, and the 
achievements of the women's movement. 
She treats these three themes by devot-
ing chapters to the National Woman's 
Party (the only national "equal i tari an 
feminist" organization in the period); 
the ideology of feminism; the issues and 
tactics of the National Woman's Party; 

• 



state and national activity of the Wom-
an's Party; international feminist acti-
vity; organizations other than the Na-
tional Woman's Party members. Becker 
concludes with an analysis of the Na-
tional Woman's Party's failures and suc-
cesses. She criticizes the organization 
for being too narrowly economic deter-
minist, by which she means that it fo-
cused on issues of work, believing that 
economic independence would ultimately 
bring about the liberation of women. 
The group did not, she argues, pay at-
tention to the more important issues of 
the family. Furthermore, the group made 
strategic and tactical errors in the in-
terwar period. Nevertheless, it was as 
it cl aimed, the only 11 true 11 feminist 
group, and it did keep feminism alive, 
formulate the ERA, and prevent gender-
based discrimination from becoming any 
worse during the hard times of the De-
pression. 

As should be obvious even from this 
brief summary of Becker's work, the Na-
tional Woman's Party holds center 
stage. Although Becker does consider 
the activities of other women's organi-
zations in one chapter, she equates 
11equalitarian feminism" with the Nation-
al Woman's Party, despite her claim to 
be considering 11 Ameri can femi ni sm 11 in 
general. It is certainly true that the 
Woman's Party was the only self-pro-
claimed feminist organization in this 
period, so it is not surprising that it 
plays such a central role in this ac-
count. What is somewhat problematic, 
however, is Becker's failure to inte-
grate her discussion of other organiza-
tions with her analysis of the Woman's 
Party in order to reach some general , 
conclusions about the women's movement 
in thi s period. As it turns out, 11 Amer-
; can femi ni sm 11 here is synonymous with 
the National Woman's Party. 

Furthermore, Becker's analysis of the 
feminism of the Woman's Party sometimes 
misses the point. For example, shear-
gues that Woman's Party members held 
contradictory views on motherhood, since 
they believed that women were superior 
to men because of their ability to bear 
children at the same time that they in-
sisted that women were enslaved as moth-

ers. As the work of contemporary femi-
nist theorists would suggest, there is 
nothing contradictory in these beliefs. 
Adrienne Rich, for example, uses just 
this kind of "doubled vision" to look at 
motherhood as both experience and insti-
tution in Of Woman Born. By arguing 
that the Woman's Party feminists contra-
dicted themselves, Becker misses the es-
sence of their feminism. She may also 
present the Woman's Party as far too 
monolithic in outlook. Members did not 
all agree, despite their common identi-
fication as feminists. 

This particular shortcoming, although 
relatively minor, may be a consequence 
of Becker's sources. She was hampered 
in her dissertation by the unavailabili-
ty of the National Woman's Party papers, 
which have been released and microfilmed 
in the meantime. Although she cites 
them in her bibliography, however, her 
footnotes do not give any indication 
that she used them to revise her origi-
nal analysis. It is rather astonishing 
that she was able to do such a thorough 
job of research and analysis in the 
first place by relying on Woman's Party 
publications and the papers of a few 
women active in the organization, and I 
do not mean to suggest that the papers' 
absence here is a serious flaw. She has 
made excellent use of Equal Rights, the 
Woman's Party journal, and she has un-
covered things I would not have expected 
her to find in published material. But 
she might have been able to push her 
analysis further with more extensive use 
of the Party papers. 

On the whole, then, The Origins of the 
Equal Rights Amendment, the first book 
on this topic, represents an impressive 
accomplishment. Becker's dissertation 
presented a very good analysis of the 
National Woman's Party in the 1920 1 s and 
l930's, and the book is even better. In 
the process of revision, it has become 
both stronger and broader. Becker con-
vincingly argues for the survival of 
American feminism after 1920, and she 
gives an excellent account and evalua-
tion of the "true feminists" of the Na-
tional Woman's Party. 

Leila J. Rupp 
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Kanowitz, Leo. 
Equal Rights: The Male Stake. 
Albuquerque: University of New 
Mexico Press, 1981. 

Professor Kanowitz is described on the 
jacket of his new book as "the nation's 
foremost scholar in the field of sex 
discrimination and the law." His main 
thesis is that men should favor passage 
of the ERA because it will undennine 
discrimination against THEM on the basis 
of sex. Early . on in the book he com-
plains that men are direct victims, 
along with women, of a system which ar-
bitrarily assigns roles on the basis of 
sex. For, "above all, it is crucial 
that such activity (i.e. lobbying for 
the amendment} be intensified by those 
who understand the fundamental issue as 
being one of ending discrimination 
against women and men solely because of 
their sex." This is fair enough but 
some of the examples he gives of this 
alleged discrimination against men are 
actually examples of both class oppres-
sion and sex oppression. Women who have 
better conditions in the factory work-
place than men are not discriminating 
against men, as Kanowitz implies, but 
have been placed in that position by 
liberal, if still patriarchal legisla-
tion. If men wish to obtain better con-
ditions, they should aim for them as 
part of a broad class struggle as well 
as a struggle against sex oppression. 
In failing here to recognize class op-
pression, and in blaming women implicit-
ly for patriarchy, Kanowitz seriously 
undennines his case. 

Among other arguments he uses to prove 
that men are discriminated against by 
women is the "exclusive [male] draft and 
combat liability under Federal law. 11 He 
regrets that because of social pres-
sures, most notably man's enforced role 
as the "family's main breadwinner," men 
on the average die five years before 
wo~en; of course he presents no evidence 
showing that man's greater mortality is 
caused by the heavy burden he is forced 
to bear. The ludicrousness of his views 
are brought out in sharper relief in his 
railing against the social convention 
that men should be the last to leave a 
sinking ship. His arguments inspire no 

sympathy from this reader. Rather they 
again show his inability to address the 
real issues of sexism. 

Kanowitz also reveals his true colors 
when--in an extremely short book--he 
spends several pages prognosticating on 
the errors made in the campaign for the 
Equal Rights Amendment. It is unclear 
how exactly this is relevant to his 
theme of "the male stake," as he ex-
pounds in great detail on the way people 
in general have been prevented from sup-
porting the lobby because-of the infil-
tration of the women's movement by pro-
abortionists and by homosexuals. Evi-
dently, Kanowitz thinks that the ERA 
lobby would do better if it had included 
more right-to-lifers and homophobes; 
with friends like these, we would have 
little cause to celebrate ratification 
since women would still be discriminated 
against in two fundamental areas, their 
right to choose and their right to love 
one another. 

The very phrasing of the title obscures 
any value the content of the book may 
have. The military connotations of the 
tenn "the male stake" reveal decisively 
that Kanowitz has no real comprehension 
of the nature of the women's movement. 
His legalistic mind has obscured for him 
the realities of discrimination. Surely 
men should not be claiming "stakes" but 
rather awarding women ground after the 
crimes comnitted against womankind over 
the centuries. 

Kanowitz had a wonderful opportunity 
here to show that men really do stand to 
benefit from the ratification of the 
ERA. The injection of more feminist 
values into society might check the 
worst excesses of patriarchy--capitalism 
and war, to name but two. Further, he 
had a marvelous opportunity to examine 
men's role in the women's movement. Yet 
he is not interested in this subject--
and the book suffers for it. Nor does 
he anywhere make any mention of gay 
men. It is the heterosexual man who 
will benefit from the ERA in Kanowitz's 
world. For him there is no possibility 
that gay men might benefit from the 
clarification of gains against patriar-
chy which the ERA's ratificiation would 



bring about. Nor do gay men have a role 
to play alongside the women's movement. 

Apart from all these problems, the book 
1 acks 1cohesi on. It consists of a series 
of essays written over the 1970s which 
are only loosely related to the main 
theme. Thus chapter five deals with a 
testimony Kanowitz gave to the U.S. Sen-
ate in 1970 on "The Overtime Illusion." 
Chapter six, however, talks about the 
ERA movement in his own state of New 
Mexico, while chapter seven is a contem-
porary article on the future of the ERA 
in which it is far from clear what the 
male role is to be. With such diverse 
articles, it is simply impossible to 
trace a coherent argument in the book. 
Kanowitz also needs an editor: a sen-
tence such as "The need is to start 
where 'its at' at the point in our his-
tory" would not do justice to his own 
freshman cl ass. 

All in all, Kanowitz is an embarrassment 
to us men who have taken the liberty of 
involving ourselves in the women's move-
ment. Although he claims commitment to 
the movement, Kanowitz, as a man, simply 
seems incapable of understanding it. To 
be fair to him, he writes defensively 
about the "spirit" in which his "criti-
cal observations" are offered. This re-
viewer's "critical observations" may 
have been pretty trenchant--but, then, 
Kanowitz could use some discrimination 
himself. 
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Kevin White 

Epstein, Cynthia Fuchs. 
Women in Law. 
New York, NY: Basic Books, 
1981. 

Cynthia Fuchs Epstein expands upon her 
1968 Ph.D. dissertation entitled, Women 
and Professional Careers: The Case of 
the Woman Lawyer, and her 1970 book, 
Women's Place: Options and Limits in 
Professional Careers, to detail the 
American women's movement in the law 
profession. The author's study, which 
begins in the early 1960s and ends in 
1980, shows how women have succeeded in 

making their way into all areas of the 
legal profession despite the fact they 
were not originally welcomed. In addi-
tion to discussing the professional 
lives of women lawyers, Epstein de-
scribes the personal and private sides 
of women lawyers• lives, touching upon 
an assortment of topics such as hus-
bands, lovers, children, being single, 
time management, and lawyers marrying 
lawyers. 

The methodology employed by Epstein in-
cludes a first wave of interviews with 
fifty-four women attorneys in 1965 and 
1966. Names of women were randomly 
drawn from the New York section of the 
Martindale-Hubbell Law Directory. In 
the second part of the study, which be-
gins in 1971, the author uses the "snow-
ball" technique to meet and interview 
other women lawyers. Each lawyer inter-
viewed was asked to reconunend another 
lawyer who might be contacted, thus ex-
panding the author's network of women 
lawyers. 

Abandoning the sociologist's usual so-
phisticated statistical methods, the 
author compiles and relates information 
on women serving as district attorneys, 
prosecutors, judges, feminist lawyers, 
private prac:titioners, corporate lawyers, 
law professors, and Wall Street law-
yers. The book remains alive and moving 
due to the inclusion of the interview-
ee's statements and stories. Women law 
students, lawyers, and judges relate 
trials and tribulations of their work in 
a male-dominated profession. One wom-
an's story illustrates how her male col-
league assisted her in the face of inap-
propriate client behavior: 

Every time they said something like 
"shit" or "damn" they would say, "Ex-. 
cuse me, .... " This went on and on. At 
some point they discussed sending their 
papers to their opponent to start a 
suit. One of the clients said, "All 
right, send the fucking subpoenas ... " 
and turning to me, said, "Excuse 
me, .... " My colleague had had enough 
and retorted to the client, "She has 
heard of subpoenas before." 

Epstein points out the changing image of 



-women lawyers and the difficulties still 
encountered by these women. 11 There have 
been radical changes in the number, 
character, and composition of women at 
the bar. At the beginning of this cen-
tury, a mere five hundred women were 
lawyers in America, representing 1 per-
cent of the profession. By mid-century, 
the proportion had crept to only 3 per-
cent, and by 1980, women represented 
just 12 percent of a 11 1 awyers. 11 The 
book brings out the problems women have 
moving away from the legal work believed 
to be 11 appropriate 11 for women, such as 
family law, government law, public in-
terest and defender work. Epstein de-
scribes the headway women are making in 
law school acceptance, trial work, pro-
fessional associations, and judgeships. 

In the 11 Private Lives 11 section Epstein 
deals with the common myth that a suc-
cessful woman lawyer has an unhappy mar-
riage and family life. This view of the 
11 career woman 11 is not necessarily true, 
as the author explains. 11 Perhaps one 
answer to the question why successful 
women lawyers are usually married and 
often have children is that good lawyers 
are problem solvers. Many of those in-
terviewed attacked the problems of man-
aging home and work in the same direct, 
matter-of-fact way they managed their 
offices. 11 

This sociological study provides a 
well-documented review of women's roles 
in the law profession from the early 
1960s to the 1980s. The author details 
her work with numerous footnotes, ta-
bles, a name index, and a subject in-
dex. Dr. Epstein's expertise in the 
study of women and professions brings 
added depth to this book. 
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Pamela S. Bradigan 

Be 11 , Robert R. 
Worlds of Friendship. 
Beverly Hills: Sage Publica-
tions, 1981. 

A good book about friendship could be 
written. Worlds of Friendship is not 
it. What Bell has done is to use snip-

pets from interviews on the subject of 
friendship with friends and friends of 
friends--to illustrate some of the liter-
ature on friendship. To these he has 
added homespun wisdoms and commonplaces. 
The entirety has not been copyedited, or 
if so, ineptly. The result is a gruel-
like book: thin, watery, uninspired, 
spiceless, monotonous in presentation, 
and palatable only because one is so 
hungry. 

Bell has chosen excellent chapter titles: 
Meanings of Friendship; Childhood and Ad-
olescent Friendships; Women and Friend-
ship; Men and Friendship; Cross-Sex 
Friendship; Courtship, Marriage and 
Friendship; The Elderly and Friendship. 
One's appetite is certainly whetted. We 
find an occasional tasty morsel, but fin-
ish the book ravenous. There are two ma-
jor reasons why this is so. First, there 
is no way of making judgments about the 
validity of the reported research, in-
cluding the author's own interview mate-
rials, because so little infonnation is 
given about any of it. This becomes es-
pecially problematical because Bell pre-
sents untested aphorisms and advice in 
the same tone and style as he presents 
research findings. Second, there is lit-
tle in the way of general theoretical ex-
planation or conceptualization. Findings 
are not linked to findings, generaliza-
tions to generalizations. Rather, there 
are pages and pages of apparently undi-
gested reports of the literature. 

Despite the failures of this book, a per-
son interested in the topic of friendship 
will find the references and some of the 
research findings and ideas valuable. The 
thinness of the book may even inspire one 
to write a heartier one. 
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Washburn, Susan. 
Partners: How to Have a LovinS 
Relationship After Women's Li -
eration. 
New York: Atheneum, 1981. 

The women's movement has offered women 
more choices in the way they live their 



lives. Women who reject traditional 
roles of wife and mother may still de-
sire long-tenn relationships with men, 
yet have no clear precedent for the fonn 
of these relationships. Susan Washburn 
examines this problem and provides 
examples of couples in which the woman 
is striving for independence yet still 
interested in the relationship. 

Washburn defines a liberated woman as 
one who assumes responsibility for di-
recting the course of her life. In mar-
riage women have typically abdicated 
this responsibility. Does this mean 
that liberation precludes marriage? 
Washburn believes not, and argues that a 
liberated woman may still desire an in-
timate relationship with a partner (al-
though she does so by choice rather than 
convention), and is able to have a 
healthier relationship because she does 
accept responsibility rather than ex-
pecting her partner to guarantee her 
well-being. 

With these assumptions, Washburn exam-
ines post-liberation relationships by 
focusing on two questions: How can women 
have lasting relationships with men 
without falling into a subordinate role, 
and how can men be encouraged to accept 
the newfound independence of women? She 
conducted lengthy interviews with six-
teen couples who met her criteria of 
liberation. The results of these inter-
views fonn the major part of this book. 
The accounts are structured by topics 
such as defining relationships, working 
women, money, competition, domestic re-
sponsibility. Each chapter includes an 
outline of different issues, then de-
scribes and quotes how various couples 
have dealt with the problems. 

While this kind of book tends to be su-
perficial in glossing over complex is-
sues, at the same time it offers in-
sights into some of the issues. De-
scriptions of 11 how we succeeded" often 
leave the reader wondering whether the 
people are real. This is alleviated in 
part through candid accounts of diffi-
culties. The couples interviewed are 
not 11 ideal 11 people; they are however, 
aware of who they are and what they 
want, and are willing to differ from 

prevailing social customs. Neverthe-
less, the accounts often read like a so-
lution-offering woman's magazine. 

There are no universal answers to Wash-
burn's questions; individuals must find 
their own. This book is interesting in 
conveying how others have answered. 
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Lorene Ludy 

Simenauer, Jacqueline and David 
Carrol 1. 
Singles: The New Americans. 
New York: Simon and Schuster, 
1982. 

Singles are frequently viewed as inde-
pendent or swinging individuals with 
lifestyles which reflect their freedom. 
The authors of this study set out to de-
tennine exactly who the singles in the 
American population are and how they 
conduct their private lives. What may 
be surprising to some is the conclusion 
that singles are not as carefree as the 
popular myth has it, but rather face 
many of the same problems of marrieds, 
practice a variety of lifestyles, and 
currently represent a transitional phase 
away from society's historically strict 
traditional and cultural expectations of 
this segment of the population. 

Simenauer and Carroll define singles as 
those who have never married, and those 
who are divorced or widowed. Their 
study was conducted by an independent 
survey company and includes a sampling 
of all standard demographic and socio-
economic characteristics to insure that 
the 3,000 respondents are truly repre-
sentative of the population as a whole. 
The authors also consulted with profes-
sional psychiatrists and psychologists 
for their interpretations of the survey 
findings. 

Each chapter focuses on a different as-
pect of singles life: meeting, dating, 
mating, living alone, living together, 
single parent, single life evaluation 
and the future of singles life. The 
chapters are written in a standard for-
mat which contributes to the ease of lo-
cating specific questions and data (no 



index), but which this reader found 
somewhat monotonous when read for long 
periods of time. Several standard fea-
tures of each chapter include the ques-
tions as they appeared in the survey, 
findings from individual questions, ma-
jor findings which the authors define as 
the most significant data of specific 
questions, profiles of the typical male 
or female single in regard to specific 
questions, bonus findings (other inter-
esting data), and quotations from re-
spondents' essay answers. An appendix 
presents the results of additional ques-
tions asked of those divorced concerning 
their physiological, psychological, and 
sexual adjustments during the first year 
after divorce. 

This book contains a wealth of data and 
statistics, too many for any detailed 
discussion here. Basically the authors 
found that singles are most happy with 
their dating experiences when they date 
within their own cultural, economic, and 
educational groups. Singles detennine 
their happiness by their satisfaction in 
health, personal growth, job/career, fi-
nancial security, social/family life, 
good sex life, and being in love. These 
qualities are not listed in any particu-
lar ranking as percentages for all these 
items are given as near 70% or above. 
Clearly, contemporary singles define 
their happiness in tenns of qualities 
most people would assume to be important 
regardless of marital status. 

Simenauer and Carroll 1 s thorough study 
is based upon well-founded, well-phrased 
.and probing questions. The essay an-
swers, which reveal how singles cope 
with various circumstances and problems, 
add life to the impersonal statistics. 
All in all, this is an excellent and in-
triguing work. 
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Halem, Lynne Carol. 
Separated and Divorced Women. 
Westport, CT: Greenwood Press, 
1982. 

If any woman doubts that divorce is 
hell, a thorough reading of Halem's book 

should settle the question for her in no 
uncerta,n tenns. Halem, a specialist in 
family policy who holds a doctorate from 
Harvard University, attempts through 
various research methods to explore and 
analyze the legal, economic, social, and 
psychological aspects of 11Divorce, Amer-
ican-Style.11 Although she occasionally 
includes excerpts from male interviews, 
Halem is primarily concerned with the 
effects of divorce on middle-class women 
with small children, suburban lives, and 
little, if any, current employment ex-
perience. Her research is conducted 
through extensive questionnaires, open-
ended interviews, and her own role-play-
ing as a separated woman with--you 
guessed it--two children and a dog. She 
also includes in her study an explora-
tion of community services that are of-
fered to the separated and divorced in a 
suburban community that she calls 11 West-
si de11 (a pseudonym). 

Accardi ng to the multitude of excerpts 
in the work, both men and women declare 
that lawyers are generally part of the 
problem--not the solution--when one is 
seeking divorce assistance. Corllllon com-
plaints included the difficulty in find-
ing an attorney who was both willing and 
capable of handling the client's partic-
ular needs, the insensitivity of lawyers 
toward their client's emotional state, 
the tendency of lawyers to pit husband 
and wife against each other (their habit 
usually consisted of creating havoc when 
previously the parties had been amicable 
toward one another in relation to their 
separation), and the incredible ex-
pense. Halem verified many of these 
complaints herself when she attempted to 
find legal advice under the guise of 

- 11Sheila Ash, 11 the name she assumed dur-
ing her role-playing ventures. Halem 
does not advocate either a no-fault di-
vorce or the often advertised do-it-
yourself divorce kits as an alternative 
to the 11 1 awyer 11 problem; her primary 
reason for this stance is that 11 di vorce 
petitioners remain very much the captive 
audience of a relatively closed system. 
To gain entrance most need a guide 
trained in the tenninology and technolo-
gy of maneuvering the procedural hurd-
les.11 She does mention (as a way of 



keeping the costly services of attorneys 
down) the existence of nonprofit groups 
which 11function as legal referral agen-
cies and educational resources, 11 and 
mediation services such as the American 
Arbitration Association. 

Legal problems are only the first of 
many hassles awaiting the separated or 
divorced woman. She must also endure 
problems with establishing credit. 
Sheila Ash soon found that she could not 
receive housing or automobile financing, 
and department store credit without hav-
ing a source of income other than her 
child support and alimony. However, 
Halem fails to make one important con-
nection in this situation. She is too 
quick to place all of the blame on cred-
itors, when in fact, much of the blame 
belongs on husbands/fathers who all too 
often do not honor their initial agree-
ment; they, not the creditors, are the 
real culprits in a woman's credit dilem-
ma. In case you are wondering why the 
woman doesn 1 t just get a job, remember 
that the majority of women interviewed 
are suburban housewives who have been at 
home raising children and doing volun-
teer work, neither of which endears them 
in the eyes of prospective employers. 

While it is women with children to sup-
port that have the greatest need for em-
ployment, housing, and social outlets, 
they are the ones who are discriminated 
against the most in all .of these areas. 
As Halem 1 s research shows, landlords 
rarely will rent to women with children, 
employers will rarely hire them because 
they are sure that the woman 1 s absentee-
ism will be high--children are notorious 
for becoming ill--and the expense of 
sitters prevents women from indulging in 
many kinds of social recreation. So, 
where do separated and divorced women 
turn to find support in the midst of all 
this tunnoil? Well, according to Halem, 
it isn't the local clergyman or family 
counseling service. Both of these re-
sources are generally trained to handle 
only those women who want reconciliation 
counseling. Ash received many varia-
tions of the following answer when she 
inquired at counseling agencies for the 

availability of services for the di-
vorced woman: 

What an absurd request! I don 1 t 
mean to put you down, but why on 
earth would you want special 
counseling? There are many rea-
sons for neurotic behavior. Di-
vorce is not a reason; it is an 
act. You need to understand why 
you have chosen to solve your per-
sonal problems through divorce. 

Halem 1 s study paints an extremely bleak 
picture for the separated and divorced 
woman. Although it serves an important 
function simply by bringing to the fore-
front all of the problems our culture 
bestows on these women, it rarely offers 
any solution, or, even more sadly, any 
hope, and this is a shame. As a middle-
class divorced woman with two children, 
I can certainly testify to the validity 
of the problems discussed in this book. 
However, unlike Halem who is happily 
married and has never experienced the 
transition of divorce, I can also testi-
fy that indifferent attorneys, boring 
parents-without-partners meetings, and 
economic uncertainty are not the most 
tragic things that can happen to you; 
tolerating an impossible marriage is far 
worse--for your children, your sanity, 
and most importantly for your self-es-
teem. 

Linda Wiggins 

WOMEN'S Massachusetts Coalition of 
STUDIES Battered Women Service Groups. 

For Shelter and Beyond: An Edu-
cational Manual for Working With 
Women Who Are Battered. 
Boston Massachusetts Coalition 
of Battered Women Service 
Groups, 1981. 

For Shelter and Beyond--its title taken 
from Marge Piercy 1 s powerful poem--is a 
handbook for women (and presumably men) 
who find themselves working in shelters 
or other services for battered women. 
Its authors wisely begin with the as-
sumption that some of their readers will 



not be familiar with either feminist 
analysis or the early literature of the 
battered women's movement, and the book 
begins with some standard facts about 
battering and its victims. They de-
scribe and dismiss the myths that bat-
tering is predominantly a lower-class, 
non-white phenomenon; that battered wom-
en are masochists; that real battering 
is rare compared to infrequent and light 
slaps. None of this is news to anyone 
in the women's movement, and it's de-
pressing to realize that it's still news 
to anyone, but the authors are right to 
realize how widespread ignorance about 
battering remains and to take that ig-
norance into account when compiling 
their handbook. 

Overall, For Shelter and Beyond is high-
ly intelligent and co111T1on-sensical, and--
I would think--inval uable for anyone 
newly working with battered women. The 
authors take on some difficult ques-
tions, acknowledging the complexity of 
the situation any helper faces. How do 
you support the battered woman without 
encouraging her to lean on you on the 
one hand or, on the other, withdrawing 
help if she isn't ready to function in-
dependently? How does a white woman 
with a middle-class vocabulary assist a 
less-educated non-white woman in dealing 
with a social structure that will auto-
matically ascribe more intelligence to 
the helper than to the woman she is 
helping--thus reinforcing racial and 
class stereotypes? How does the helper 
negotiate within the shelter when clash-
es arise between women with different 
ethnic, racial, class, and sexual pre-
ference issues? And how do you help 
battered women who are also alcoholics, 
drug addicts, or victims of mental ill-
ness? 

The writing of the various sections of 
the book has been done by women who have 
faced and continue to face these prob-
lems--women in shelters and support 
services for battered women. One sees 
the struggles they have gone through 
with their work--their efforts to work 
from a feminist perspective with women 
who may not be feminists, to fight rac-

ism while working with women who may 
have racist attitudes, to provide the 
best possible individual help to women 
at an intense and desperate time in 
their lives while maintaining their com-
mitment to the larger political analy-
sis. They have done a remarkable job. 

Nevertheless, I have some problems with 
For Shelter and Beyond. The authors ex-
press almost a party line against thera-
py--they seem afraid that to admit that 
a battered woman might need long term 
emotional therapy is tantamount to blam-
ing her for her condition. But oppres-
sed people are taught self-loathing, and 
the internalized oppression that often 
exists is the fault of the oppressor, 
not the victim. The anti-therapy bias 
encourages women in therapy, or seeking 
therapy, to feel somehow less strong, 
less feminist, than women who don't want 
psychological counseling. It would have 
been far more useful to suggest ways to 
help a battered woman who wants therapy 
to find good, low-cost, non-traditional 
practitioners. 

These are minor complaints, however, 
about an otherwise excellent book. For 
Shelter and Beyond should be an integral 
part of any training program for people 
who are likely to work with battered 
women--or who have friends or relatives 
who are battered women. 

Karen Lindsey 

Reprinted from Sojourner, Cambridge, 
MA, April 1982, at the editors• request. 
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Davidson, Sue, Ed. 
Justice for Young Women: Close-
up on Critical Issues. 
Tucson, AZ: New Directions for 
Young Women, 1981. 

Contrary to popular belief, the juvenile 
justice system does not deal more gently 
with girls than with boys. Although 
most young women who run afoul of the 
law are not even accused of any criminal 
offense, they are referred to the courts 



with greater frequency than boys, locked 
up more often and under more confining 
conditions, and kept under lock and key 
for longer periods than their male 
counterparts. 

The effects of a double social and legal 
standard for young women and young men 
is the subject of Justice for Young Wom-
en: Close-up on Critical Issues. Editor 
Sue Davidson is infonnation director of 
the National Female Advocacy Project, 
the only project in the country which 
promotes the interests of young female 
offenders. The introduction and one 
chapter are written by Meda Chesney-
Lind, a University of Hawaii sociologist 
who pioneered research on the youthful 
female offender. 

This anthology illuminates the condi-
tions which lead girls into the juvenile 
justice system, as well as the sexist 
bias which pervades that system. The 
collection presents new and well docu-
mented articles on teenage prostitution, 
the realities of incest, the historic 
background of refonn schools for girls, 
recent trends in research on young fe-
male offenders, strategies for overcom-
ing the inequitable treatment of young 
women, and a rare first-person account 
by a youthful female offender. While 
there is no bibliography, there are ex-
tensive notes for each chapter. 

Since most writings on juvenile delin-
quency either ignore females altogether, 
or accept the validity of the double 
standard applied to them, Justice for 
Young Women is unusual both for its 
viewpoint and for the wealth of informa-
tion it marshals. Contributors to the 
volume write from backgrounds including 
sociology, anthropology, psychology, so-
cial work, education, history, and poli-
tics, making compelling connections be-
tween the very earliest sex-role social-
ization and the conditions that hurtle 
young women up against the juvenile jus-
tice system. The provocative essays 
shed welcome light on areas long ne-
glected by sociologists or criminolo-
gists and demonstrate the potential for 
positive change which can grow out of 

thoughtful analysis. 

Printed by request of the editor, Sue 
Davidson. 

SPECIAL Gerritsen Women's History Mi-
MATERIALS crofonn: Monographs, Pamphlets, 
HQ1121 and Serials in the Gerritsen 
G4 Collection of Women's History 
Micro- at the Kenneth Spencer Re-
fiche 4 search Library of the Uni-
and versity of Kansas. 
HQ1121 Glenrock, NJ: Microfilming 
G4 Corporation of America, 1975. 
Microfilm 

The Gerritsen Collection of Women's His-
tory, a microfonn collection based on 
the library of Aletta Jacobs Gerritsen, 
a nineteenth century Dutch feminist and 
the first woman doctor in the Nether-
lands, is the most important resource 
available today for the study of Europe-
an and American women and women's move-
ments. The Ohio State University libra-
ry has recently added to its holdings in 
the Gerritsen collection by purchasing 
the Gennan and French language mono-
graphs and periodicals, thus enriching 
its collection of primary sources avail-
able for research in women's history. 

Aletta Gerritsen, along with her husband 
Carl, a radical politician, began col-
lecting books, pamphlets, and periodi-
cals in the late nineteenth century. 
Their library, which included a large 
number of continental European titles, 
was sold in 1903 to a social science li-
brary in Chicago, where many American 
titles were added. The microfilm and 
microfiche collection includes these 
added titles as well as additional Brit-
ish and American material from the Wom-
an's Collection at the University of 
North Carolina at Greensboro. The edi-
tors of the Gerritsen collection took 
great pains to add missing serial titles 
where possible, so the collection as 
filmed makes available a more complete 
run of periodicals than would be avail-
able at any single library. 



The Gerritsen collection at Ohio State 
now includes all of the English language 
monographs, the British and other non-
American English language periodicals 
(since the library already owns a sub-
stantial number of the American periodi-
cals included in the collection, these 
were not purchased), and all of the 
French and Gennan language monographs 
and periodicals. The holdings include 
treatises on marriage and motherhood, 
anti-suffrage pamphlets, reports on na-
tional and international feminist meet-
ings, statistical surveys of women 1s em-
ployment, biographies and autobiograph-
ies of women leaders, studies of prosti-
tution, and such periodicals as the 1899 
to 1905 yearbook of the Bund deutscher 
Frauenvereine (the federation of Gennan 
women's organizations), the Cahiers fem-
inistes (a Belgian feminist journal), 
the Englishwoman's Review of Social and 
Industrial Questions (1866-1910), and 
Journal des dames et des mode (a Parisi-
an fashion magazine, 1912-1914). 

The complete three-volume guide to the 
collection has not yet arrived at the 
library, but a shorter guide is avail-
able at both Special Materials and the 
Women 1s Studies library. The Gerritsen 
collection is an important addition to 
our growing list of resources for wom-
en1s history and makes possible serious 
and original research on the European, 
American, and international women 1s 
movement. 

Leila J. Rupp 

Reprinted with pennission from the So-
journer (Columbus, OH) Vol 10, No.~ 
October 1982. 

Reference books recently acquired by the 
Women's Studies Library: 

HQllll Cardinale, Susan. 
C35 Anthologies By and About Women: 

An Analytical Index. 
Westport, CT: Greenwood Press, 
1982. 

An index to scholarly and popular mate-

rials in 375 anthologies published or 
reprinted since the mid-60's, including 
belles lettres, biography, autobiogra-
phy, literary criticism, and scholarly 
essays. The tables of contents are re-
produced and arranged in alphabetical 
order by book titles. Four indexes re-
fer users to entries in these tables: a 
subject/genre index, a keyword index (a 
computer-generated list of significant 
words in the titles of the individual 
essays), an author and editor index. 
This is an excellent source for retriev-
ing material from many anthologies not 
analyzed in the Essay and General Liter-
ature Index. 

PS147 
A4 
Vols. 
1-4 

Mainiero, Lina, Ed. 
American Women Writers: A Crit-
ical Reference Guide from Colon-
ial Times to the Present. 
New York: Ungar, 1981. 

Assesses the work of over 1000 women, 
including both famous and little-known 
writers in such diverse fields as an-
thropology, black culture, children 1s 
books, literature, labor organizing, 
psychology, religion, and women 1s rights. 
Provides critical analysis, biographical 
data, and bibliographies fo~ each writer 
as well as data on writers• names. Vol. 
4 completes the set, but a supplement is 
planned. 

LC1756 Howe, Florence, Suzanne Howard 
E93 and Mary Jo Boehm Strauss, Eds. 

Everywoman 1s Guide to Colleges 
and Universities: An Education-
al Project of the Feminist 
Press. 
Old Westbury, NY: Feminist 
Press, 1982. 

Provides statistics and extensive infor-
mation on women 1s scholarship, status, 
leadership, and services (including 
those for minority and returning women 
students) at nearly 600 public and pri-
vate colleges and universities. Offers 
student racial, ethnic, and gender 
breakdowns, faculty and student gender 
ratios, percentage of women and faculty 



members and administrators, and percent-
age of women in student leadership posi-
tions and in sports. Covers such varied 
fields as nontraditional majors, child-
care facilities, reported assaults, cam-
pus security measures, health care, sex-
ual harassment policies, and women's 
centers as well as Women's Studies pro-
grams and courses. Arranged in state-
by-state order with alphabetical index. 

.25814 
U7S93 

Swanson, Kathryn. 
Affirmative Action and Prefer-
ential Admissions in Higher Ed-
ucation: An Annotated Biblio-
graph*. 
Metuc en, NJ: Scarecrow Press, 
1981. 

Includes government publications, books, 
periodical and newspaper articles, and 
selected chapters with collected works. 
An analysis is given for each of the 
three sections into which the bibliogra-
phy is divided: The Law and the Courts, 
the Academic Community Response, and the 
Philosophical Debate. Both name and ti-
tle indexes are provided. 

21037 
N76 

Newman, Joan E. 
Girls are People Too!: A Biblio-
~raphy of Nontraditional Female 
oles in Children's Books. 

Metuchen, NJ: The Scarecrow 
Press, 1982. 

An annotated bibliography of nontradi-
tional female role models in children's 
literature arranged by type of litera-
ture. An appendix contains a chronolog-
ical listing of notable events and per-
sonalities in the history of women. 

27963 
E2P37 
V.2 

Parker, Franklin and Betty June 
Parker, Eds. 
Women's Education--A World View: 
Annotated Bibliography of Books 
and Reports. 
Westport, CT: Greenwood Press, 
1981. 

Includes all available entries in En-

~---------------·- ·--.. ·-- .... ···-

glish on many aspects of girls' and wom-
en's education worldwide--a total of 
3,942 books and reports examined during 
1975-1981. Arrangement is alphabetical 
by author with an extensive subject in-
dex. (Vol. 1, an annotated bibliography 
of doctoral dissertations, cites U.S. 
and Canadian dissertations in English 
that concern the education of girls and 
women in public and private institutions 
worldwide. Entry is alphabetical by 
author with subject index appended.) 

27961 Frey, Linda, Marsha Frey, and 
F74 Joanne Schneider, Eds. 
V.1 Women in Western European His-

tory: A Select Chronological, 
Geographical, and Topical Bib-
liography from Antiquity to the 
French Revolution. 
Westport, Ct: Greenwood Press, 
1982. 

An extensive bibliography containing 
subject, name, and author indexes. 

HQ1123 Raven, Susan and Alison Weir. 
R38 Women in History: Thirty-Five 

Centuries of Feminine Achieve-
ment. 
London: Weidenfeld and Nicol-
son, 1981. 

Biographical dictionary of 476 influen-
tial women from ancient to modern times. 
It is divided into ten categories rang-
ing from politics to exploration and in-
cludes 200 photographs. 

27961 Faunce, Patricia Spencer. 
F38 Women and Ambition: A Bib-

1 i ography. 
Metuchen, N.J.: Scarecrow 
Press, 1980. 

Comprehensive bibliography on forces 
that influence women's achievement moti-
vation including societal, social, 
psychological, counseling, education, 
occupational, and career development 
factors. Has a separate section on mo-
tivation in Black, Latin, and Native-
American women. 

---~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~·1al"-~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~--



'Z7963 
E7B32 

Baden, Clifford, comp. 
Work and Famill: An Annotated 
Bibliogra~hy, 978-1980. 
Boston: W eelock College Center 
for Parenting Studies, 198.1. 

Includes 269 books, reports in profes-
sional journals, magazine articles, and 
dissertations published during 1978-1980. 

HV6250.4 Wilson, Carolyn F. 
W65W54 Violence Against Women: An An-

notated Bi liograph,. 
Boston, G.K. Hall,981. 

A bibliography of current, representa-
tive articles and books appearing be-
tween 1975 and August 1980 on all types 
of abuse; directed toward students in 
women's studies courses and emphasizing 
feminist research on the topic. 

Z7164 
M2S396 

Sell, Kenneth D., comp. 
Divorce in the 70's: A Subject 
Bibliography. 
Phoenix, AZ: The Oryx Press, 
1981. 

Lists the majority of material (exclud-
ing fiction) written on divorce and di-
vorce-related topics in the United 
States from 1970 through 1979. 

CT3260 
05 
1982 

Grey, Patti, Ed. 
Direct Line : A Directory of 
Women in Central Ohio. 
Columbus, OH: Metropolitan 
Women's Center, 1982. 

Presents statements on the products, 
services, and abilities of 465 working 
women in Central Ohio. Arranged by cat-
egory, with both participant and subject 
indexes. 

HQ1236 
N38 
1981 

National Directory of Women 
Elected Officials, 1981. 
Washington: National Women's 
Political Caucus, 1981. 

Listings of names and addresses of all 

women elected to public office at feder-
al and state levels plus tables of sta-
tistics on women in the state legisla-
tures and the U.S. Congress. Infonna-
tion is current as of March, 1981. 

HV1445 
057 

Director~ of Federal Aid for 
Women an Minorities: A Guide 
to Federal Assistance Programs 
ServinR Women & Minorities. 
Santaonica, CA: Ready Refer-
ence Press, 1982. 

Contains information on federal domestic 
assistance programs, projects, services, 
and activities serving women and minori-
ties. Appended are suggestions for pro-
posal writing and grant application pro-
cedures, addresses of regional and local 
agency offices, and sources of addition-
al information contacts. 

HD6058 Doss, Martha Merrill, Ed. 
DB The Directory of Special Op-

portunites for Women: A Na-
tional Guide of Educational 
Opportunities, Career Infor-
mation, Networks, and Peer 
Counseling Assistance for En-
try or Reentry into the Work 
Force. 
Garrett Park, MD: Garrett Park 
Press, 1981. 

Designed to provide women throughout the 
country with infonnation on a variety of 
sources and resources; arranged in four 
major sections with index. 

HV1445 A Woman ' s Yellow Pages: 570+ 
W64 Organizations Concerned With 

Women. 
Washington: Federation of Or-
ganizations for Professional 
Women, 1981. 

A compilation of national organizations 
concerned with women's issues (including 
separate listings for their women's com-
mittees, caucuses and divisions) and 
groups providing resources on women's 
issues. Information is current as of 
July, 1981. 

'------------------- 19 ,....__ ________________ _ 
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